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    September 30, 2005
1757 N STREET, N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20036

TELEPHONE: (202) 828-8500

FAX (202) 293-3457

Dear Senator:

The Senate may soon take up the proposed "Pension Security and Transparency Act of 2005" (S. 1783).  The UAW is deeply troubled by certain provisions of this pension legislation that would have an extremely negative impact on employers, workers and retirees, the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (PBGC) and the entire defined benefit pension system.  We urge you to insist on amendments to correct these deficiencies.

The UAW strongly opposes the provisions in S. 1783 that would impose tougher pension funding obligations on certain "at risk" companies who are rated as below investment grade.  We believe these provisions would have a tremendous countercyclical impact, imposing more burdens on financially troubled companies and increasing the likelihood of bankruptcies, plant closings and job loss, as well as pension plan terminations and unfunded liabilities being shifted to the PBGC.  In particular, the provisions could have a devastating impact on the manufacturing sector, including autos and auto parts, steel and rubber.  Instead of using the credit ratings of companies, we believe the "at risk" funding requirements should be triggered based on the funding status of a pension plan.   

The UAW also strongly opposes the provisions in S. 1783 that would only allow for a 12 month averaging and smoothing period for valuing plan assets and liabilities.  In our judgment, this would introduce tremendous volatility into pension funding requirements.  This could have a negative impact on companies that are already experiencing economic difficulties.  It also could lead many employers to exit the defined benefit system, to the detriment of the PBGC.  At the very least, a three year averaging and smoothing period is needed to avoid these negative consequences.

The UAW is concerned that S. 1783 would only provide for a 3 year transition period for phasing in the new funding requirements.  We believe a longer transition period is needed to avoid undue economic burdens on employers that could result in more plants closings and job loss and the termination of more pension plans.

The UAW is troubled by the provisions in S. 1783 that would reduce the PBGC guarantee for plant closing benefits and in bankruptcy cases, as well as the provisions that would impose arbitrary limits on pension benefits and accruals in situations where a pension plan is less than fully funded.  These provisions would hurt tens of thousands of workers and retirees, reducing the adequacy of their retirement benefits.  We believe these restrictions should be moderated to avoid this draconian result.

The UAW supports balanced efforts to strengthen the funding of single employer pension plans and to bolster the PBGC.  But we cannot support S. 1783 because, in our judgment, the foregoing provisions would have a negative impact on employers, workers and retirees, and would undermine the entire defined benefit pension system.  We strongly urge you insist on amendments to correct these serious problems.

Thank you for considering our views on this critically important legislation.

Sincerely,






Alan Reuther





Legislative Director
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